
 
 
 

C I T Y   O F   Y O R K   C O U N C I L 
S U M M O N S 

 
All Councillors, relevant Council Officers and other interested parties and 
residents are formally invited to attend a reconvened meeting of the City 
of York Council at York Racecourse, to consider the business 
contained in this agenda on the following date and time  
 
 

Wednesday, 27 April 2022 at 6.45 pm, or on the rising of the 
Extraordinary Meeting of Council which precedes it at 6:00 pm. 

 
 
 

 



 

A G E N D A 
 
1. Declarations of Interest   
 At this point, Members are asked to declare: 

 any personal interests not included on the Register of 
Interests  

 any prejudicial interests or  

 any disclosable pecuniary interests 
which they may have in respect of business on this agenda. 
 

2. Minutes  (Pages 1 - 20) 
 To approve and sign the minutes of the Budget Council meeting 

held on 17 February 2022. 
 

3. Civic Announcements   
 To consider any announcements made by the Lord Mayor in 

respect of Civic business. 
 

4. Public Participation   
 At this point in the meeting, any member of the public who has 

already registered to address the Council, or to ask a Member of 
the Council a question, on a matter directly relevant to the 
business of the Council or the City, may do so.  Please note that, 
the public participation session for this reconvened meeting was 
full at the time and date of the original planned meeting and 
therefore is now closed. All previous registrations to speak 
remain valid. 
 
Webcasting of Public Meetings 
Please note that, subject to available resources, this meeting will 
be webcast, including any registered public speakers who have 
given their permission.  The meeting can be viewed live and on 
demand at 
www.york.gov.uk/webcasts. 
 
During coronavirus, we've made some changes to how we're 
running council meetings.  See our coronavirus updates at 
www.york.gov.uk/COVIDDemocracy for more information on 
meetings and decisions. 
 

5. Petitions   
 To consider any petitions received from Members in accordance 

http://www.york.gov.uk/webcasts
http://www.york.gov.uk/COVIDDemocracy


 

with Standing Order No.15.  Notice has been received of two 
petitions, to be presented by: 

a) Cllr Kilbane, on behalf of residents objecting to the 
proposed siting of a multi-storey car park on St George’s 
Field; 

b) Cllr K Taylor, on behalf of residents seeking speed calming 
measures on New Lane. 

 
6. Report of Executive Leader, Questions, and Executive 

Recommendations  (Pages 21 - 30) 
 To receive and consider a written report from the Leader and ask 

questions on the work of the Executive, and to consider the 
Executive recommendations for approval, as set out below: 
  

Meeting Date Recommendations 
  
Executive 
 
  

  
17 March 2022 
  

  
Minute 108: Housing 
Delivery Programme Update 
- Delivering Affordable 
Housing on Council Land  

Minute 109: Adoption of 
Minerals and Waste Joint 
Plan 

 
 

7. Report of Deputy Leader and Questions  (Pages 31 - 38) 
 To receive and consider a written report from the Deputy Leader 

and, to question the Deputy Leader thereon. 
 

8. Motions on Notice   
 To consider the following Motions on Notice under Standing 

Order 22: 
 
Motions submitted for consideration directly by Council, in 
accordance with Standing Order 22.1 
 
(i) From Cllr Smalley  

 

York Stands With Ukraine 
 

“This Council notes that:  

 York stands with Ukraine and its people in their fight to 



 

maintain democracy and self-determination as a nation, 
those affected locally with relatives caught up in the 
hostilities having to escape the war, and with those 
Russians who are not responsible for this war, many of 
whom bravely speak out against it. 

 Symbolic displays of support have taken place all across 
the city, including lighting the city in blue and yellow, flying 
the Ukrainian flag, organising support rallies and providing 
donations to local charities. 

 According to recently published ONS figures, approximately 
50 Ukrainian citizens currently live in York. 

 Locally the Council is working closely with key partners and 
charities across the city to provide information and support, 
including supporting City of Sanctuary to provide a locally 
based Ukraine support group for Ukrainians in York. 

 Work has begun with Migration Yorkshire to set in place the 
necessary preparations for welcoming refugees from 
Ukraine.  

This Council believes:  

 As a city and Council of sanctuary, we should reaffirm our 
commitment to stand with the brave people of Ukraine and 
support and welcome those fleeing this war. 

 At this difficult and dangerous time we must all stand untied 
against the aggressor, making sure not to repeat or give 
credence to narratives used by Putin to divide and defer 
blame for this horrific attack.  

This Council therefore resolves to: 

 Continue to fly the Ukrainian flag from the Mansion House 
in a show of solidarity with the people of Ukraine. 

 Ask that relevant officers initiate the process of adopting 
Lviv, Ukraine, as York’s sister city with a memorandum of 
understanding.  

 Provide help and support to all Ukrainian nationals living in 
York by ensuring that the council works collaboratively 
alongside citizens, businesses and voluntary organisations 
in the city to help them in their efforts to support refugees to 
settle in the city. 

 Request that Executive Members and relevant senior 



 

officers continue to review all investments, contracts and 
procurement arrangements to ensure that the Council 
divests itself of any financial interest it may hold in Russian 
companies and investments; and encourage local 
businesses and city partners to follow suit.  

 Call on Government to ensure an open a simple, fast and 
safe route for refugees to come to the UK is urgently 
established, providing information and resources to local 
councils to support those seeking sanctuary.  

 Write to the Secretary of State for Levelling-Up, Housing 
and Communities to clarify the powers open to the council 
on the actions it may take to ensure that no pathway is left 
available for Russian financial investment, also calling for 
existing procurement laws to be changed to recognise this.  

 Call on the York and North Yorkshire Local Government 
Pension Fund to divest itself of any similar interests, 
particularly in gas, oil and energy.” 

 
(ii) From Cllr Perrett  

 

End Fuel Poverty in York 
 

“Council notes the work to date on tackling fuel poverty in York, 
but recognises that 12,000 of 88,000 households in our city were 
living in fuel poverty in 2019, a 20% increase in just four years.  

Council also notes that areas within the city contain a greater 
proportion of households experiencing fuel poverty, with some 
areas within wards such Hull Road, Clifton, Fishergate, 
Huntington and New Earswick, Acomb and Westfield seeing over 
one in five households living in fuel poverty.  

Council believes pandemic impacts and current hikes in energy 
costs will see that figure shoot even higher, and believes that 
more must be done if fuel poverty in York is to be ended by 2030. 

Council further notes the Government’s national vision for public 
health is not simply to improve the nation’s health, but crucially, 
to improve the health of the poorest fastest.  Fuel poverty 
indicators are key to measuring progress against this important 
public health priority. 

Council resolves: 

a) to request that the Executive adopts a bold vision to end 



 

fuel poverty in York by 2030, and instructs officers to 
develop a strategy and action plan to meet the 2030 target, 
to include: 

 improving the energy efficiency of council housing stock; 

 enforcing existing regulations on energy efficiency and 
property standards, particularly in the private rented 
sector; 

 the levering in of funds to improve the energy efficiency 
standards of all housing; 

 providing accessible information, advice and guidance 
in a variety of formats to those most in need; 

 maximising the incomes of low income households 
through the efficient delivery of Council-administered 
benefits, sensitive recovery of debt and the provision of 
advice and support; 

 working in partnership with other agencies and voluntary 
and community groups to implement and monitor 
delivery of the strategy; 

b) to request that Executive receives reports on progress on 
the above activities and on steps to end fuel poverty every 
six months; 

c) to become a member of the End Fuel Poverty Coalition; 

d) to ask all Group Leaders to write to Government Ministers 
for Energy and for Housing, calling for: 

 continuation of the annual Winter Warm Home Discount 
in line with price cap increases, rather than keeping it 
frozen at £140; 

 an increase in the ‘discount’ (loan) for low-income 
families and individuals, without the requirement that 
they be repaid later; 

 them to work with energy companies to write off the 
energy cost debt of those in extreme financial hardship; 

 a commitment to work with energy companies to end 
the poverty premium paid by those on pre-payment 
meters, who can least afford high energy bills, by 
moving them to the cheapest available tariffs by default 
- permanently; 

 a commitment to a mass rollout of insulation measures 



 

for people on low incomes in addition to the existing 
ECO and Green Homes Grant schemes, and with more 
lenient EPC eligibility criteria.” 

 
(iii) From Cllr Runciman  

 

Addressing York’s Dental Crisis 
 

“This Council notes:  

 York, similarly to the rest of the country, is facing an acute 
NHS dental crisis, which is creating additional pressures in 
other parts of the health system particularly urgent and 
emergency care and primary care. 

 Our thanks to the dentists, doctors and staff which have 
had to endure the challenges of the pandemic as well as 
the dysfunctional target-driven system which is 
demoralising and failing staff and patients.   

 NHS data shows that the number of dentists continues to 
fall in York, with 30 practitioners having left since 2018/19, 
10 of them in the last year. By March 2021 number of local 
dentists had fallen to 209; lower than at any time since 
2015. 

 Healthwatch York’s January 2022 report shows that only 
59% of the York residents it surveyed had an NHS dentist, 
down from 84% in 2018. 

 According to the most recent NHS data, only 65,819 adults 
in York have been able to see a dentist in the previous 
24months  

 The failures of successive Governments since the pivotal 
2006 decision by the then Labour Government to establish 
a new dental contract based on a dysfunctional and 
demoralising target-driven system. 

 NHS dentistry has been subject to cuts not seen anywhere 
else in the NHS. In real terms, net government spend on 
general dental practice in England has been cut by about a 
third in the last decade.  

 Government Ministers have recognised that the system is 
broken, but are failing to set out a plan or timetable for 
change and no tangible commitment to reverse a decade of 
cuts. 



 

This Council believes:  

 That rapid and significant reform of the way dentistry is 
commissioned and provided is needed to address the 
increasing problems of access to NHS dental care in the 
longer term.  

This Council therefore resolves to:  

 Ask the Executive Member for Health and Adult Social 
Care to bring regular reports on the state of local dentistry 
to decision sessions, seeking input from relevant scrutiny 
committees.  

 Ask that the Executive Member makes the case for 
harnessing opportunities to improve dental service 
provision locally through the development of Integrated 
Care Systems (ICS). 

 Ask all group leaders and local health and NHS partners to 
write a joint letter to the Health Secretary outlining concerns 
over local provision and access to services, outlining urgent 
reforms which need to take place, including boosting 
spending, reforming commissioning to tackle the twin crises 
of access and affordability, recognising overseas dentistry 
qualifications and implementing an urgent programme to 
recruit and retain more NHS dentists.” 

 
(iv) From Cllr Myers  

 

End ‘Fire and Rehire’ 
 

“This Council notes: 

 1 in 10 workers have experienced ‘fire and rehire’ – having 
to reapply for their existing jobs on worse pay, terms and 
conditions or face the sack, with ethnic minority workers 
facing this at twice the rate of white workers, since March 
2020; 

 that one quarter of all workers have experienced a 
worsening of their terms and conditions, including a cut to 
their pay - since the pandemic began;   

 that while the Prime Minister has called the practice 
“unacceptable”, he has refused to take action to outlaw the 
practice, raising questions about any real commitment from 
the current Government to act;  



 

 the escalating number of employers across all sectors 
using weak employment protections to force their staff to 
accept worse terms and conditions, leaving many having to 
work longer hours for lower pay, with often devastating 
consequences for workers and their families; 

 that even before the pandemic, 1 in 9 workers – 3.8 million 
people – were already ‘insecure’, meaning they did not 
have access to basic rights at work and could be dismissed 
at will; including those on zero hour contracts and agency 
workers; 

 that major businesses in York is currently threatening 
workers with ‘fire and rehire’, in order to worsen their terms 
and conditions, represent a serious threat to workers and to 
the local economy. Decent and fair terms and conditions lift 
people out of poverty and build strong and vibrant high 
streets and communities; 

 City of York Council has already signed up to the Good 
Business Charter and as such has already committed to 
ensuring the residents of York have fair working conditions. 

This Council commits to work to ensure that local residents are 
protected against unscrupulous employers. 

Council therefore resolves to: 

 ask the MPs for York Central and York Outer to write to the 
Prime Minister, demanding he acts now to outlaw fire and 
rehire, and to keep his promise to York residents to protect 
their terms and conditions of employment; 

 ask the council’s Chief Operating Officer and Council 
Leader to write to all businesses in York employing 100 or 
more staff, inviting  them to sign up to the Good Business 
Charter and its 10 components; 

and to call on the council’s Executive to: 

 not use fire and rehire itself as an employer and through 
updated council procurement policy, both prevent its use by 
council contractors as well as ensuring that the council only 
contracts those with good employment, trade union, 
equalities and environmental records;  

 promote the increasing number of progressive local 
employers prioritising their employees’ standard of living 
and wellbeing; 



 

 work with York’s anchor institutions and the council’s key 
partners to bring forward plans for model employment 
practices, in partnership with recognised trade unions;  

 support the TUC campaign for a ‘New Deal for Working 
People’.” 

 
9. Questions to the Leader or Executive Members   
 To question the Leader and/or Executive Members in respect of 

any matter within their portfolio responsibility, in accordance with 
Standing Order 20. 
 

10. Report of Executive Member  (Pages 39 - 48) 
 To receive a written report from the Executive Member for 

Children, Young People & Education, and to question the 
Executive Member thereon, in accordance with Standing Order 
19. 
 

11. Review of the Council's Constitution  (Pages 49 - 80) 
 To receive a report from the Director of Governance & Monitoring 

Officer which invites Council to approve and adopt revisions to 
the Constitution, in accordance with recommendations from the 
Audit & Governance Committee, and to agree the dates for 
implementation. 

Note: Annex 1 to the above item (the Constitution) has not been 
included in the agenda pack due to its size, but is available to 
view online with this agenda. 
 

12. Recommendations of the Licensing & Regulatory Committee  
(Pages 81 - 84) 

 To consider the recommendations for approval set out below: 
  

Meeting Date Recommendations 
  
Licensing and 
Regulatory 
Committee  

  
   2 March 2022 

  
Minute 83: Licensing Act 
2003 - Statement of 
Licensing Policy & 
Cumulative Impact 
Assessment (the link to the 
agenda online is below) 

 

https://democracy.york.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=606&M
Id=13264 

https://democracy.york.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=606&MId=13264
https://democracy.york.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=606&MId=13264


 

 
13. Pay Policy 2022-2023  (Pages 85 - 106) 
 To receive for approval the council’s Pay Policy Statement for 

2022-2023. 
 

14. Urgent Business   
 Any other business which the Chair considers urgent under the 

Local Government Act 1972. 
 
 

Democratic Services officer 
 
Fiona Young  
Contact details:  

 Telephone – (01904) 552030 

 Email fiona.young@york.gov.uk 
 
 

mailto:fiona.young@york.gov.uk


 

For more information about any of the following please contact 
the Democratic Services officer responsible for servicing this 
meeting: 
 

 Registering to speak 

 Business of the meeting 

 Any special arrangements 

 Copies of reports and 

 For receiving reports in other formats 
 
Contact details are set out above. 
 

 
 


